

## **Bitter Times in Puerto Rico**

*By Jordie Conde,  
Research Associate at the Council on Hemispheric Affairs*

If you have ever been to a sporting event, you will know there is a moment in the game when representatives of the rival teams throw giveaways to screaming fans who are desperate for a free, usually useless items. It seems that on October 3, U.S. President Donald Trump felt he was at a similar event with a similar mindset — being filmed throwing toilet paper and paper towels at a Puerto Rican crowd as if it was a sporting event — only these people were *actually* desperate, having been denied food, shelter, and other forms of humanitarian aid for weeks.

Recent times have not been kind to the Caribbean region. The Atlantic hurricane season produced four storms of category four or greater, with Hurricanes Harvey, Irma, and Maria being the most destructive in the region. Washington failed to properly address Puerto Rico’s devastation, particularly when comparing the aid and degree of mobilization allocated to similar destruction in Texas and Florida. Puerto Rico, being an unincorporated territory of the United States, is home to nearly 3.4 million people who are U.S. citizens that deserve the same attention and deference as the U.S. A humanitarian crisis is already unfolding and will continue to escalate unless action beyond a few demeaning paper-towel-launches is taken by U.S. authorities. In the long term, the government will also have to address issues like the financial uncertainty the island faces and its status as a commonwealth territory of this country.

### **Assessment of the Destruction**

In a span of weeks, both Hurricane Irma and Maria left their mark on the island of Puerto Rico, leaving millions in a state of desperation. Hurricane Irma spared a direct hit on the island but was still strong enough to leave more than one million people without clean water and power, while the territory’s hospitals continue to rely on generators. Outages are expected to continue and could likely last several months as engineers are attempting to repair the fractured infrastructure that has been furthermore neglected by Puerto Rican authorities for years.<sup>i</sup> The worst of the destruction came from Hurricane Maria, becoming the first hurricane to directly hit the

island in nearly 80 years, and leaving those still recovering from the previous storm in even greater fear. As of October 2, 55 percent of the island's inhabitants have no water, 95 percent are without power, and the island has suffered 80 percent loss of its crops, including bananas, plantain and coffee. <sup>ii</sup> The island was further rocked by the fracturing of the Guajataca Dam in the northwest corner of the island, an area that is populated with local residents who already have been deprived of electricity for a long period of time. The National Guard, which has been present on the island since Hurricane Irma hit, suggested that thousands evacuate the northwest region after fears that the 100-year-old dam would critically fail after initial release of water. <sup>iii</sup> As of October 6, U.S. Army helicopters have been transporting concrete barriers into the dam to strengthen the compromised structure, which had been leaking water since it had been initially breached in late September. <sup>iv</sup> As Puerto Rican Governor Ricardo Rosselló put it, "make no mistake — this is a humanitarian disaster involving 3.4 million U.S. citizens." <sup>v</sup>

### **Puerto Rico's Status as a Commonwealth**

Puerto Rico finds itself in a distinct circumstance as a commonwealth of the United States — especially when compared to the continental states that were similarly devastated from the storms and other islands in the Caribbean. Although the island has not been afforded electoral votes in presidential elections, or voting representatives in Congress, the inhabitants nonetheless are still citizens of the United States and many feel they should be granted the full basic privileges of citizenship. The island is allowed a resident commissioner in Washington, a nonvoting member of the US House of Representatives — a position currently held by Jenniffer González-Colón — but there is virtually no accountability as to her vote, even on issues that directly affect the commonwealth she supposedly represents. <sup>vi</sup> Since the U.S. federal government controls all of Puerto Rico's commerce, trade, immigration and naturalization, military affairs, mail, highways, natural resources, Social Security and federal taxation and maritime law, one can't help but wonder whether the island deserves more than just a resident commissioner but a representative in Congress with all the responsibilities associated with the position. <sup>vii</sup> In the meantime, the lack of response from the administration has generated outrage within Congress, prompting lawmakers to fasten efforts for a relief package and extension of the Jones Act. However, these citizens can become registered voters in the mainland by migrating there and expressing themselves to the local political institutions that have failed to address the urgency of their personal crisis.

### **Response by the United States**

While the region is struggling to recover from the worst devastation in its history, President Trump has failed to take the severity of the situation seriously, focusing elsewhere like criticizing football players on their right of free speech against the national anthem on Twitter and calling out CNN for its "bad ratings." Before his visit to

the island, he stated “in Texas, we can ship the trucks right out there. And you know, we’ve gotten A-pluses on Texas and on Florida, and we will also on Puerto Rico. But the difference is, this is an island sitting in the middle of an ocean. And it’s a big ocean; it’s a very big ocean.”<sup>viii</sup> In his typical fashion of stating obvious facts and using simplistic, repetitive language, acknowledgement of the severity of the situation was still absent as he implied that an ocean is an insurmountable obstacle for 21st century technology.

In an attempt to justify its failure to adequately address the devastation in a timely manner, the Trump administration stated that the Merchant Marine Act of 1920, known as the Jones Act, in effect Washington from sending aid to the territory when the hurricanes first hit. The Jones Act requires that goods shipped between points in the United States be carried by vessels built, owned, and mostly operated by Americans.<sup>ix</sup> In response, a temporary waiver of the act was invoked, allowing the island to have access to food, medicine, clothing, building supplies, and oil needed for generators.<sup>x</sup> This waiver however was just for ten days and expired without renewal on October 9, again bringing to light the administration’s continued lack of commitment to addressing the seriousness of the havoc. Congress members like Sen. John McCain and Rep. Nydia Velázquez are in the process of attempting to extend the waiver for up to a year to continue addressing the relief efforts, since no doubt recovery will take time.<sup>xi</sup> This law that delayed aid should be reexamined or revoked entirely since it is unacceptable to have to wait for aid that is urgently needed, while people are suffering from a lack of basic goods like water and food.

Once the president made his official visit to the island, he seemed to blame Puerto Rico for its recent economic setbacks and territorial devastation; telling citizens “I hate to tell you, Puerto Rico, but you’ve thrown our budget a little out of whack, because we’ve spent a lot of money on Puerto Rico,” but adding “that’s fine — we’ve saved a lot of lives,” as if that excuses his poor attempt at humor.<sup>xii</sup> Regardless of a country’s economic status, aid should not be denied when help is desperately needed and saving human lives should not be seen as something deserving of self-gratifying praise. Even if Puerto Rico receives the money it needs to rebuild over the next few years, its long-term outlook remains grim. Earlier in May, the island filed for bankruptcy as the local government essentially defaulted on \$72 billion in bonds that began August 2015.<sup>xiii</sup>

While it took a few weeks for President Trump and congressional leaders to complete a \$15 billion relief package deal providing funding for the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) for Texas recovery from Hurricane Harvey, the timetable for addressing relief from Hurricane Maria has been distressingly slow.<sup>xiv</sup> Congress begun the initial steps when the Republican-controlled House voted 353-69 to approve \$36.5 billion in emergency relief for Puerto Rico and other areas hit by recent disasters on October 12 with Senate approval expected in the coming weeks.<sup>xv</sup> However, before the House vote, Trump tweeted “that the United States cannot keep FEMA, the Military & the First Responders, who have been amazing (under the most difficult circumstances) in P.R. forever,” further hinting his unwillingness to assist the battered

island. <sup>xvi</sup>

## **Conclusion**

Due to the delayed response from the government, a number of celebrities have used their star power to extend recovery efforts to Puerto Rico, raising funds and awareness to support the battered island. Although these efforts are commendable, they are still minimal compared to the devastation caused by the hurricanes and the lack of government monetary aid. Raising awareness is still an important points to address that could be done by anyone; people need to know why Puerto Rico matters. In a poll conducted by Morning Consult, only 54 percent of Americans know that people born in Puerto Rico are in fact U.S. citizens, with very few rights however. <sup>xvii</sup> The United States first granted Puerto Ricans U.S. Citizenship in 1917 and that has not stopped since its inception, but has not extended to further rights since. A century later, maybe it is time to revisit the question of admitting the island of Puerto Rico as the 51st state of the United States. If Puerto Rico did become a state, it would be the 30th most populated — with more people than Wyoming, Vermont, and Alaska combined. <sup>xviii</sup> The island has had referendums in the past for statehood, with the most recent being in 2017 with 97 percent of voters in favor of the move, although only with a 23 percent turnout. <sup>xix</sup> Regardless, the island can vote as much as it wants but in the end, the decision will be left to Congress, the same branch of government that fails to provide proper representation to the island.

***By Jordie Conde,***

***Research Associate at the Council on Hemispheric Affairs***

***Additional editorial support provided by Kirwin Shaffer, Senior Research Fellow, Liliana Muscarella Research Fellow, and R. O. Niederstrasser and Gavin Allman, Research Associates at the Council on Hemispheric Affairs***

---

<sup>i</sup> Associated Press. “The damage from Hurricane Irma in the Caribbean.” *Associated Press News*. September 9, 2017. <https://www.apnews.com/13d674a43a5541beb12182ae0dd00007>

<sup>ii</sup> Pam Wright. “Numbers Tell Heartbreaking Story in Puerto Rico In Maria's Wake.” *The Weather Channel*. October 2, 2017. <https://weather.com/storms/hurricane/news/puerto-rico-hurricane-maria-number-statistics>

<sup>iii</sup> Chandrika Narayan. “Apocalyptic' devastation in Puerto Rico, and little help in sight.” *CNN*. September 26, 2017. <http://www.cnn.com/2017/09/25/us/hurricane-maria-puerto-rico/index.html>

iv “Navy Helicopters Reinforce Guajataca Dam With Concrete Barriers.” *Yahoo News*. October 7, 2017. <https://uk.news.yahoo.com/navy-helicopters-reinforce-guajataca-dam-001427881.html>

v Brian Resnick and Eliza Barclay. “What every American needs to know about Puerto Rico’s hurricane disaster.” *Vox*. October 3, 2017 <https://www.vox.com/science-and-health/2017/9/26/16365994/hurricane-maria-2017-puerto-rico-san-juan-humanitarian-disaster-electricity-fuel-flights-facts>

vi Ibid.

vii Sandra Lilley. Puerto Rico Is Part Of the U.S.: Here’s A Few Things to Know. *NBC News*. October 3, 2017. <https://www.nbcnews.com/storyline/puerto-rico-crisis/puerto-rico-part-u-s-here-s-few-things-know-n807101>

viii Philip Bump. “The ‘very big ocean’ between here and Puerto Rico is not a perfect excuse for a lack of aid.” *The Washington Post*. September 26, 2017. [https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/politics/wp/2017/09/26/the-very-big-ocean-between-here-and-puerto-rico-is-not-a-perfect-excuse-for-a-lack-of-aid/?utm\\_term=.7af3db9448d5](https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/politics/wp/2017/09/26/the-very-big-ocean-between-here-and-puerto-rico-is-not-a-perfect-excuse-for-a-lack-of-aid/?utm_term=.7af3db9448d5)

ix Niraj Chokshi. “Trump Waives Jones Act for Puerto Rico, Easing Hurricane Aid Shipments.” *The New York Times*. September 28, 2017 <https://www.nytimes.com/2017/09/28/us/jones-act-waived.html>

x Ibid.

xi Matthew Daly. “Lawmakers seek Puerto Rico exemption to law that slowed aid.” *The Washington Post*. October 9, 2017. [https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/federal\\_government/lawmakers-seek-puerto-rico-exemption-to-law-that-slowed-aid/2017/10/09/237f20f6-ad3c-11e7-9b93-b97043e57a22\\_story.html?utm\\_term=.f953d1540e1f](https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/federal_government/lawmakers-seek-puerto-rico-exemption-to-law-that-slowed-aid/2017/10/09/237f20f6-ad3c-11e7-9b93-b97043e57a22_story.html?utm_term=.f953d1540e1f)

xii Eliza Relman. “Trump in San Juan: ‘I hate to tell you, Puerto Rico, but you’ve thrown our budget a little out of whack.’” *Business Insider*. September 3, 2017. <http://www.businessinsider.com/trump-puerto-rico-budget-out-of-whack-hurricane-katrina-2017-10>

xiii John Patrick Pullen. “Hurricane Maria: Will Bankruptcy, Not Storm Damage, Devastate Puerto Rico?” *Fortune*. September 21, 2017. <http://fortune.com/2017/09/21/hurricane-maria-will-bankruptcy-not-storm-damage-devastate-puerto-rico/>

xiv Thomas Kaplan. “Senate Votes to Raise Debt Limit and Approves \$15 Billion in Hurricane Relief.” *The New York Times*. September 7, 2017. <https://www.nytimes.com/2017/09/07/us/politics/senate-harvey-irma-aid.html>

xv Amanda Becker. “U.S. House approves disaster funds as Trump criticizes Puerto Rico.” *Reuters*. October 12, 2017. <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-puertorico-congress/u-s-house-approves-disaster-funds-as-trump-criticizes-puerto-rico-idUSKBN1CH1A7>

xvi Ibid.

xvii Kyle Dropp and Brendan Nyhan. “Nearly Half of Americans Don’t Know Puerto Ricans Are Fellow Citizens.” *The New York Times*. September 26, 2017 [https://www.nytimes.com/2017/09/26/upshot/nearly-half-of-americans-dont-know-people-in-puerto-ricans-are-fellow-citizens.html?smid=tw-nytimes&smtyp=cur&\\_r=0](https://www.nytimes.com/2017/09/26/upshot/nearly-half-of-americans-dont-know-people-in-puerto-ricans-are-fellow-citizens.html?smid=tw-nytimes&smtyp=cur&_r=0)

xviii Brian Resnick and Eliza Barclay. “What every American needs to know about Puerto Rico’s hurricane disaster.” *Vox*. October 3, 2017 <https://www.vox.com/science-and-health/2017/9/26/16365994/hurricane-maria-2017-puerto-rico-san-juan-humanitarian-disaster-electricity-fuel-flights-facts>

---

<sup>xix</sup> Mallory Shelbourne. "Puerto Rico votes in favor of statehood." *The Hill*. June 11, 2017.  
<http://thehill.com/homenews/news/337347-puerto-rico-votes-in-favor-of-statehood>